Minutes of the Scottish Science Advisory Council Meeting

Wednesday 9 March 2011

Mansion House

Edinburgh Zoo

Corstorphine Road Edinburgh
Present:



Professor Anne Glover



Mr Ian Ritchie



Professor Alan Bundy



Professor Ian Diamond



Professor Peter Gregory



Dr Russell Greig



Professor Jim Hough



Professor Julian Jones


Dr Chris Masters


Mrs Angela Mathis


Professor George Salmond


Professor Marian Scott



Professor Bob Tooze



Professor Ian Underwood



Professor Robert Winston

For Item 4: 
Dr David Windmill, Chief Executive, Edinburgh Zoo

For item 5: 
Dr Caroline Wallace, Royal Society of Edinburgh
Item 1.

Welcome and Introductions
1.
Professor Glover welcomed members to the meeting, reminding them that December’s meeting had been cancelled due to bad weather.
2.
Professor Glover noted apologies from Professor Ian Boyd, Professor Nigel Brown Dr John Brown and Dr Karen Jervis.  She reported that Dr Jervis had decided not to extend her appointment to SSAC and thanked her for her contributions to SSAC over the past few years.  She also welcomed Dr Russell Greig who had recently been appointed to SSAC as an overseas member.
Item 2.

Looking forward to the Holyrood elections

3.
Professor Glover referred to the previous evening’s dinner discussion noting that Angela Constance MSP, Minister for Learning and Skills had attended the pre-dinner discussion.  Professor Glover noted that Sir Peter Housden, Permanent Secretary for the Scottish Government had also been present at the dinner.  Professor Glover thanked Professor Diamond for providing a very stimulating introduction to the discussion. 

Holyrood Elections 
4.
Mr Ritchie reported that he had written to all of the leaders of the main political parties ahead of the Holyrood election inviting them to meet to discuss the importance of science, engineering and technology to their manifesto plans.  The aim of the meetings was to ensure that the contributions of science, engineering and technology to the Scottish economy and to society more broadly, were recognised by all political parties ahead of the forthcoming Holyrood elections.  
Item 3.

Updates on Work Programmes
3.1
Innovation

5.
Professor Underwood updated colleagues on progress with the work programme.  He explained that SSAC was undertaking this piece of work to investigate ways in which Scotland can increase the level of economic benefit arising from the nation’s investment in the science base.  Professor Underwood reported that the group planned to hold a series of facilitated workshops with key groups/sectors to refine the issues with a view to identifying new innovative solutions and recommendations that could have real impact in Scotland. 
6.
He noted that in addition to the facilitated workshops the group would hold meetings with key figures, groups and international visitors as they pass through Scotland.
7.
Professor Underwood commented that the group were also in contact with an MBA student from the University of Edinburgh who was interested in working with SSAC.  He hoped that once confirmed, the MBA student would undertake a piece of work for the SSAC over the summer.

8.
Professor Underwood commented that there was no silver bullet but hoped that the work programme would bring a fresh perspective to this issue.  He reported that the output of the work programme would be a short report containing a number of recommendations to Government.  
9.
Professor Glover thanked Professor Underwood for his update.  
3.2
Science Education
10.
Professor Hough reminded members that the Science Education working group was exploring how schools, universities and business could work together more effectively to support the delivery high quality science education in Scotland.  He reported that the group had held a workshop at Glasgow University on 14 December with representatives from academia, business and schools present.  SSAC members had a wide ranging discussion around the issues raised in the workshop report and agreed that there was a large amount of activity going on in this area and that there was a need for better coordination.  
11.
Professor Hough noted that the next step would be for the group to meet with Scottish Government to discuss their proposals with them.  It is hoped that this would be followed by a meeting with a number of companies and then a follow-up workshop to explore/test ideas. The Council members agreed the working groups proposed way forward.
3.3
Knowledge Base for a Sustainable Future
12.
Professor Gregory provided colleagues with an update on the thinking so far on this work programme.  He reported that group were proposing undertaking a piece of work, which would highlight the range of knowledge produced in Scotland, which has the potential to be exploited in new and innovative ways, to support sustainable economic growth and/or provide social and environmental benefits to society.  He suggested that there was a real opportunity to think more broadly about the sectors in Scotland, which could possible lead to new innovative programmes of work.     SSAC was content for this work programme to proceed as outlined.

Item 4.

Presentation from David Windmill -  Edinburgh Zoo
13.
Mr Ritchie welcomed Dr Windmill to the meeting and thanked him for hosting the SSAC meeting at Edinburgh Zoo.
14.
Dr Windmill gave an overview of the zoo’s research and education activities.  
Discussion

15.
Mr Ritchie thanked Dr Windmill for his fascinating presentation and invited comments and questions from the SSAC.  SSAC members commented that Edinburgh Zoo was an ideal environment to engage all ages with science, research, conservation and environmental issues.  The members were very impressed with the Zoo’s contributions to these agendas and commented especially on their support for the new Curriculum for Excellence.

Item 5.

Topical Issue Discussion - Women in Science
16.
Professor Glover welcomed Dr Caroline Wallace from the Royal Society of Edinburgh to the meeting.  Professor Glover explained that she was working with the Royal Society of Edinburgh to develop a cohesive strategy for Scotland in increasing both the proportion of women in the STEM workforce and the number that rise to senior positions in universities and business.

17.
Dr Wallace outlined the scope of the study and highlighted a number of statistics, which demonstrated the scale of the problem.  
18.
She explained that although recent years have seen a significant increase in the number of female STEM graduates and postgraduates, the numbers who proceed to take up the most senior position in universities, research and business remain proportionately much smaller than their male counterparts.  Dr Wallace commented that this represents a serious loss of talent and potential for Scotland if one takes into account the investment that is made in their careers, particularly at post-graduate and post-doctoral levels. 

19.
She reported that the underrepresentation of women in STEM was of special concern when the strategic importance of this field is considered; economic growth largely relies on innovation and knowledge, in particular, innovation and knowledge in science and technology.
Discussion
20.
Professor Glover thanked Dr Wallace for her presentation and opened up the meeting for further discussion.  
Item 6.

Minutes of the last meeting 2 September 2010

21.
The SSAC agreed and approved the minute of the last SSAC meeting as an accurate record of the meeting held on 2 September 2010, with minor changes to be incorporated at paragraphs 12 page 4.
Item 7.
Matters Arising

UKRC 

22.
Professor Glover updated colleagues on the funding situation affecting the UKRC.  
Joint Meeting with Strategic Board

23.
Professor Glover reported that SSAC members had had a very productive discussion with Sir Peter Housden, Permanent Secretary to the Scottish Government the previous evening and looked forward to continuing the discussion with Scottish Government’s Strategic Board.
Energy Cradle to Grave
24.
Professor Glover reported this work programme had been taken forward by colleagues at the Fraser of Allander Institute at the University of Strathclyde.  She noted that a report had been produced and would be circulated to members of the original working group for consideration.

Newhouse Update

25.
A member asked for an update on the Newhouse facility in Lanarkshire following pharmaceutical company Merck’s decision to phase out operations at the site as part of a global restructuring programme.  Professor Glover replied that the facility was being dismantled and only a small number of core staff would remain at the site.  She noted that Scottish Enterprise was providing help and support to staff that needed to find alternative employment.
Item 8.

Chairs’ Updates
26.
Professor Glover Update
· Professor Glover reported that she had recently visited CERN with Michael Russell, Cabinet Secretary for Education and Lifelong Learning.  Professor Glover and the Cabinet Secretary were joined on the visit by Professor Jim Hough and five school pupils and teachers from secondary schools around Scotland.  She reported that the visit had given the Cabinet Secretary an excellent insight into the leading role Scottish scientists are playing in some of the major experiments at CERN.  
· Professor Glover reported that she had been working with the BBC on a radio programme about women in science engineering and technology.  The programme called Giving Science the XX Factor looks at what we are doing to encourage more girls to study science at school and beyond.
· Professor Glover reported that her post as Chief Scientific Adviser for Scotland had been extended until the end of December 2011 to provide continuity over the election period.  
27.
Mr Ritchie Update

· Mr Ritchie reported that the RSE had published its report Digital Scotland
.
· Mr Ritchie reported that the RSE and Royal Academy of Engineering were holding a joint lecture in March 2011.

· Mr Ritchie reported that Dr Herman Hauser had been invited to Edinburgh by the RSE and that the RSE had kindly hosted a lunch to allow members of the SSAC to meet with Dr Hauser.  

· Mr Ritchie reported that the Edinburgh International Science Festival programme had been announced.
· Mr Ritchie noted that the TSB was looking to appoint a new Chair and two new members.  He noted that the positions were currently being advertised and the closing date for applications was 4 April 2011.
Item 9.

Member’s Updates
· A member reported that it is World Water Day on 22 March.  She further noted that RCEP work on Demographic Change and the Environment.
· A member commented that the latest round of the Scottish Enterprise/ Royal Society of Edinburgh Enterprise Fellowship awards 2011 were currently underway. 
· A member noted that progress was being made in bringing the various sectors together (i.e. Chemical Industry with Agriculture) to discuss the future potential of biorefining in Scotland.
· A member reported that the European Commission was currently undergoing a consultation on future EU research & innovation funding.  He noted that the deadline for consultation finishes on the 20 May
.

· A member highlighted the Aerospace and Defence Conference, which took place on 3 March at the Scottish Parliament.  

· A member reported that the James Hutton Institute would come into being on the 1 April 2011.  He also reported that he had attended a recent Chairs of Scientific Advisory Committee meeting, chaired by Sir John Beddington. 

· A member highlighted the Scotland Votes: The Scotland on Sunday Debates.  
· A member commented on recent activity by the BIS Photonics Advisory Group.

· A member highlighted the IEEE Magazine Spectrum, which profiles exciting jobs/careers in Engineering
.
· Professor Bundy reported that he had now exited from the work on Telehealthcare for Assisted Living work programme and that a bid to the TSB was now being taken forward.  He also noted that the British Computer Society was engaging with the Royal Society of Edinburgh to produce exemplification material for computing teachers to support the new Curriculum for Excellence. 

Item 10.
Any Other Business

28.
Professor Glover noted that this was Professor Gregory’s last meeting as Chief Executive of the Scottish Crop Research Institute.  Members joined Professor Glover in thanking Professor Gregory for the tremendous contribution that he had made during his tenure at SCRI.

Item 11.
Date of the next meeting – 7- 8 June 2011 – University of Dundee
� � HYPERLINK "http://www.royalsoced.org.uk/enquiries/Digital_Scotland/Digital%20Scotland%20(med%20res).pdf" ��http://www.royalsoced.org.uk/enquiries/Digital_Scotland/Digital%20Scotland%20(med%20res).pdf�
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